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	Meeting:   COUNCIL
	Date:  8th January 2015

	Time:  5.00PM

	Venue:  Toot Hill Village Hall, Toot Hill



PRESENT:

Councillors (5)   
John Glover (Chairman), A Buckley, R Jackson, B Hollington, M Tallon
Also in Attendance (1)
Adriana Jones – Clerk
Members of the Public (5) 
Members of the Press (1)
Prior to the meeting, Mr Sean Taylor from Unity Bank met with Members to discuss the potential move of the Parish Council banking to Unity Bank.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
The Chairman welcomed members of the public to the meeting, and invited questions.  One member of the public - a resident of London Road - stated that he moved to the village 16 years ago, and during this time he has had constant problems with water runoff from London Road, so much so that he has implemented his own mitigation measures to help protect his property.  The resident produced a file which contained documents including letters between himself and the Highways Authority, and pictures of various events and issues.  The resident stated that the drainage on the highway outside and near to his property are neither maintained nor adequate, and works are urgently needed to resolve this long standing issue.  The resident stated that he feels he has exhausted every possibility open to him, and would now like to pass his file over to the Parish Council.  Councillors discussed this issue at length, and there was further discussion regarding issues experienced throughout the village when there has been a period of heavy rain.  The Clerk informed the resident that the Parish Council is not the Highway Authority, and as such has no powers relating to these highway issues, however it would do what it could to support the resident to resolve this issue.
P14.067
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE (1)

NOTED that apologies had been received from Cllr Saridja. 
P14.068
OTHER ABSENCES (1)

NOTED other absences of Cllr Gatwood.
P14.069
MINUTES

 The minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 13th November 2014 were APPROVED and were duly signed by the Chairman.
P14.070
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
P14.071
CLERKS COMMUNICATIONS AND CORRESPONDENCE REPORT

Members RECEIVED the oral report of the Clerk as follows:
· Essex Police - Local Community Meeting 19th January 2015 7pm - 8pm St Giles Church Hall, Nazeing Road.  There is also a Local Community Meeting for Epping, Theydon Bois North Weald and Stapleford Abbotts will be held on Tuesday 17th. February 2015, meeting start at 19.30 and finish at 20.30   Councillors asked who the Parish Police contact was, and it was stated this was PC Andy Cook.  A member of the public stated that she had also dealt with a different officer (Kim Martin) and gave the details to Cllr Jackson.
· Community Agents update - People interested in being a volunteer should visit www.communiytagentsessex.org.uk for full information.

· Consultation - Review of the Council's Housing Allocation Scheme and Tenancy Policy.  The Clerk gave a summary of the changes to the two documents, and it was agreed that the Clerk would respond noting these changes.

· Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) Annual Membership Renewal- £36.00 - AGREED to continue with membership.
· Essex Energy Switch - ECC is inviting residents to sign up (no obligation) to the Essex Energy Switch.  

· Email from Local Resident asking to be part of Speed Watch scheme -  Cllr Jackson stated that the next meeting would be April 2015, and that the resident will be invited to attend, however he would not (initially) be part of the sub-committee.
· EALC data protection regulations - Does our website have / use any photos, and if so have we considered the publications policy.  It was AGREED to place this on the next agenda for full discussion.
· The Chairman confirmed he would give his spare notice board key to Cllr Buckley so that notices could still be erected if the Chairman was away.

· Email received 8/1/15 stating that DEFRA will be withdrawing funding for The ACRE Network of the RCCE - councillors AGREED they would support the RCCE and register their support for this cause.
P14.072  PLANNING APPLICATIONS

a) Councillors NOTED the following comments to planning applications which had been submitted via the Clerks delegated powers, together with any decisions made by EFDC.
	EPF/2728/14
	The Cottage Toot Hill Road Toot Hill Essex CM5 9LJ
	Demolition of part of existing property and extension to provide large open plan living/kitchen/dining area and extension to rear to provide new bedroom and bathroom. New hipped roof to resulting dwelling

NO OBJECTION



	EPF/2652/14 

OH
	Land adjacent 1 and 2 Lion Cottages Toot Hill Road Ongar Essex
	Circular 14/90 notification for new low voltage overhead lines and column on land to front of 1 and 3 Lion Cottages

NOTED



b) Councillors CONSIDERED the following planning applications:

	1.
	EPF/2769/14 

EFDC Officer - Jonathan Doe

	Toot Hill Golf Club, School Road, Stanford Rivers, CM5 9PU

Deadline - 12th January 2014
	Single storey extensions of  restaurant/bar and spike bar

No Objection




c) Councillors NOTED that the following Planning Applications for which EFDC do not normally accept comment - None.
d) Councillors NOTED the following enforcement issues / appeals, and to receive an update if available:

	Type


	Details
	Current Status

	New Enforcement Issue

ENF/0543/14 PL/6793
	Officer:        Simon Cullen

Site:             2 Church Cottages, School Road

Breach:        Formation of vehicular access


	Outstanding 

	Update on Enforcement

ENF/0493/14  PL/10508
	Officer:         Simon Cullen     

Site:             The Meadows, Mutton Row

Breach:        Change of Use agricultural land taken into residential curtilage

	See below

	Update on Enforcement

ENF/0494/14  PL10616
	Officer:         Simon Cullen

Site:             Four Elms, Mutton Row

Breach:        Change of Use agricultural land 
                     taken  into residential curtilage

	See below

	Update re:  EPF/0493/14 & EPF/0494/14 - EFDC has spoken to the owners of both properties who agreed to leave the land to become meadow land, which is considered agricultural land.  Four Elms will also plant trees for a possible orchard.    The cases have been closed to allow some time for this to happen. If the land has not been left into meadow land during the summer then the cases can easily be re-opened.  Councillors AGREED to inform the Clerk of updates regarding these issues.




e) Councillors NOTED the following decisions:

	EPF/1643/14
	Land west of Four Winds, Epping Road, Toot Hill
	Open fronted timber cart lodge/barn for the storage of machinery and equipment used to maintain the land.

PC had no objection

EFDC GRANTED




P14.073
REPORTS




Members RECEIVED the following reports

Chairman's Report - The Chairman reported that he understands the Green Man has changed ownership.  There will be a folk night being held in the Green Man Friday 16th January 7.30pm - everybody is welcome.
Vice Chairman's Report - No report

County Councillors Report - No report.
Councillors Report - None
Other Reports - Attached to the agenda was a copy of the report following the Broadband consultation undertaken at the end of 2014.  The Clerk stated that she had written to the Broadband Team asking for clarification as to the different exchanges in the Parish and how this affects any broadband rollout.  A member of the public suggested County Broadband could offer an alternative service.  Cllr Jackson reminded members that Cllr Saridja was going to meet with County Broadband to obtain further information on their products. It was AGREED to ask Saridja to give an update at the next meeting.
P14.074
HIGHWAYS
Councillors NOTED that on 2nd December 2014, the Clerk (together with ECC Cllr McEwen) met with Cllr Eddie Johnson, ECC Cabinet Member for Highway Maintenance and Small Scheme Delivery, Cllr Rodney Bass, ECC Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation, together with a number of representatives from the Ringway Jacobs organisation.  A copy of an email sent by the Clerk to Cllr McEwen which summarised the meeting was attached to the agenda.

Councillors NOTED the latest update on Highway Matters. It was noted that there had not been a response regarding the finger posts, and the Clerk agreed she would chase this.  

Councillors NOTED the Local Highways Panel application for a Cycle Path along the A113 (Woodmans pub to Passingford Bridge) had been submitted to the Local Highways Panel for consideration, and we were awaiting confirmation of acceptance for consideration (next meeting 29th January 2015).
Councillors recalled that as agreed at the November Parish Council meeting, Cllr Jackson, Cllr Saridja, the Clerk and Paul Rocks had agreed to meet to discuss how to progress the Local Highways Panel application for increasing the 30mph speed limit along the A113 further along towards Millrites (where the old village envelope used to be).  Cllr Jackson stated that he wanted to split this into three specific areas, the first being that the initial idea was to request a 30MPH limit is introduced between the current 30MPH limit to just past the Woodman pub, thereby extending the village envelope, the basis being the anticipated increase in traffic due to the Millrites development.  Second was that the Clerk suggested that perhaps consideration should be given to the speed limit on the straight being increased to 40MPH along with the area just past the Woodman.  Thirdly, the previous two points provoked much discussion regarding overtaking on this stretch of road (which is a known concern) which progressed into discussing alterations to road markings and signage (which would form part of the proposal).

Cllr Hollington had completed a number of site calculations for the entrance / egress areas near the Millrites development, a copy of which was tabled for members and displayed via the projector.   It was noted that the access point to the Millrites site from the main road would be blocked off according to the approved plans for the site.  Cllr Jackson confirmed that he had received a letter from the owners of the Millrites site stating they would support a speed reduction in this area. He also stated that the owner seemed to think that a reduction in speed limit formed part of the planning conditions, however the Clerk stated she had checked this and could not see this was the case. 
A great deal of discussion took place regarding opinion as to the appropriate speed limit for this area and stretch of road, and the types of speed mitigation measures that could be implemented.  It was AGREED that an application should be made to the Local Highways Panel for an extension of the 30MPH limit through to the Woodman pub, together with 'no overtaking signs', improved road markings and junction signage.
Cllr Hollington stated that new signs had been erected at the Woodman pub which was causing an obstruction to the sight line when exiting the pub.  The Clerk stated she would raise this with enforcement to ascertain if permission was needed for these signs.
P14.075
BUDGET/PRECEPT 2015/2016

The Clerk tabled a financial summary for Councillors which included:

· Current income and expenditure to date

· Expected income and expenditure for the remainder of the financial year

· Estimated final income and expenditure figures

· Suggested budget figures for 2015/2016

Councillors discussed and agreed the following:

· Grounds Maintenance Contract - 2 quotes obtained.  Agreed to move forward with new contractor, as this quote was cheaper and the contractor has completed works for the Parish Council in the past.
· Noted the grounds maintenance budget was underestimated for 2014/2015.

· Remove the £170 budgeted for the Speed Camera as Calibration was not required each year.  This could be considered next year.

· Noted that the insurance liability for the Toot Hill Village Hall lies with the Village Hall Committee, not the Parish Council.

· £120 budgeted for 1 X footpath cut from the A113 to White Bear Lane (opposite Old Rectory Road in CM5 9PP).  Noted confirmation has been received that this has been placed on the annual maintenance list from ECC Highways.
· Noted that a grant of £9,700 has been received by way of the CIF for works towards the car park at Toot Hill Village Hall.  This, together with £3,500 earmarked reserve makes up the £13,200 expected expenditure for Village Hall car park works.

Councillors RESOLVED to demand a Precept for 2015/2016 of £19,900, representing a 0% increase in the previous year's precept.  The expected Parish Support Grant for 2015/2016 is £1,216.   PROPOSED Cllr Glover, SECONDED Cllr Buckley.  A copy of the approved budget is detailed below

	STANFORD RIVERS PC - BUDGET 2015/2016
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	BUDGET 2015/2016
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Precept
	
	
	
	19900
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Bank Interest
	
	
	1
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Parish Support Grant
	
	
	1216
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Other Income
	
	
	9700
	CIF Grant for THVH
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	30817
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	
	BUDGET 2015/2016
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Notes
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	£
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Clerks Salary
	
	
	5500
	£60 alternative payroll software
	
	
	
	
	

	Subscriptions
	
	
	270
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Insurance
	
	
	
	250
	Increase ref: assets on list
	
	
	
	
	

	Hire of Hall
	
	
	
	0
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Audit Fee
	
	
	
	320
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Postage/Stationery/photocopying
	
	200
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Car Mileage
	
	
	150
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Miscellaneous Expenses
	
	500
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Election Expenses
	
	
	50
	Put some away each year into an earmarked Reserve
	
	
	
	
	

	Toot Hill Village Hall
	
	
	1000
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Christmas Tree Event SR
	
	450
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Grounds Maintenance
	
	
	3060
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Open Spaces
	
	
	120
	White Bear path
	
	
	
	
	

	Training
	
	
	
	300
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Grant - Church Yard
	
	
	600
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Speed Gun
	
	
	
	0
	
	
	
	
	
	

	News & Views Post and Distribution
	
	1350
	
	
	
	
	
	

	PWLB Payments
	
	
	3416.26
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Toot Hill Village Fete
	
	
	150
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Salt Partnership
	
	
	0
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Toot Hill VH Car park works
	
	13200
	£3500 to be taken from the earmarked rsvs
	
	
	
	
	

	Anticipated Misc Donations
	
	0
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	30886
	(of which £3500 to come out of earmarked reserves)
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	27556
	
	
	
	
	
	


Council Tax Reform

Councillors recalled that due to the recent welfare reforms, the way in which council tax benefit is calculated has changed, with the responsibility for the benefit scheme being passed to, and agreed by, the local authority (EFDC).  This subsequently meant a change in the council tax base, which in turn had the effect of showing a greater increase in the Parish Council percentage of council tax despite there being no changes.  The effect this would have on town and parish councils was of great debate in 2012, the outcome of which was that EFDC agreed to pass on a percentage of the support grant they receive from Government to Parish Councils to offset this alteration.  This grant is NOT guaranteed. For 2014/2015, EFDC awarded the Parish Council £1,126 by way of a Parish Support Grant to offset the negative effect of the welfare reforms.  This was based on a Tax Base of 343.6.   For 2015/2016, the Parish Support Grant for this Council will be £1,216 - an increase of £90.  The reason for the increase is due to an increase in the Tax Base to 348.0.

Councillors also NOTED that a cap has been set on EFDC’s ability to raise its precept without the need to go to a referendum - the cap being 2%.  This cap does not currently apply to town and parish councils.

P14.076
FINANCIAL REPORT

a) List of Cheques & Monthly Statement of Accounts

Members APPROVED the list of cheques which were signed up to 8th January 2015 and NOTED the summary of income received and the account balances.
b) Move to Unity Bank
Further to the earlier meeting with a representative of Unity Bank, Councillors AGREED that the Parish Councils accounts should move to Unity Bank, however 25% of the Parish Councils General Reserves should be kept in the current Barclays account
P14.077
RIVER RODING FLOOD RISK - PROGRESS

Members recalled that the Environment Agency (EA) agreed to attend this meeting to address Councillors and members of the public to present the modelling for the Shonks Mill element of the River Roding Strategy.  In December, the Clerk received notification that the modelling element of this strategy had not yet been completed, nor had the relevant conversations taken place with the properties involved, and as such the EA would not be in a position to attend (a copy of the email was sent to all Councillors). The Clerk therefore tabled an update on this issue received by the EA.  It was AGREED to send this to Paul Rocks for inclusion in News and Views. Councillors noted that the Clerk will stay in regular contact with the EA over the coming weeks to keep abreast of progress in the hope that a future date can be set.  Cllr Jackson stated that the EA should be given a list of questions prior to their visit to allow them time to obtain satisfactory answers.
b) Essex County Council flood area information request

On 19th December 2014, Essex County Council wrote to all Parish Councils asking them to provide details of the top three priority areas in the Parish to prevent future surface water (surface water) flooding of homes.    This is as a result of Essex County Council having the role of the Lead Local Flood Authority (LLFA).  Council have been asked to agree the top three priority areas to forward to ECC.    These details which then be assessed to help inform the priorities of the Essex Flood Partnership Board, and in turn the flood and water management flood prevention work over the next few years.  The deadline for responses is 31st January 2014.  Councillors AGREED to put forward the following three areas:

· A113 between Jubilee Green going in a south westerly direction to the end of the 30MPH 
· Bridge Farm, Stanford Rivers (either side of bridge)

· Between Newhouse Farm and Drapers Corner

c) Environment Agency Consultation on Draft Flood Risk Management Plans.

The EA are requesting views on their draft flood risk management plans. These plans will set the direction for investment and action on managing flood risk for years to come. They want to know what you think about the conclusions, objectives and measures in the draft flood risk management plan, and to tell them how you can support the work to reduce flood risk. What are your views on our environmental assessments and how we have coordinated with river basin management planning?  The full draft flood risk management plan consultation documents are at www.gov.uk/government/consultations/draft-flood-risk-management-plans. The consultation closes on 31 January 2015.  Attached to the agenda was the section pertinent to this Parish.  The Clerk stated that she had reviewed it and reference was made to River Roding Strategy throughout, and as such the Clerk could not see any particular response was required.  Councillors were asked to contact the Clerk if they would like to make a particular response.

P14.078
EFDC COUNCIL HOUSEBUILDING PROGRAM
Councillors NOTED that at the 18th December 2014 meeting of the EFDC Council House building Cabinet Committee, EFDC had agreed that following a feasibility report (a copy of which was attached to the agenda) the site at 79 London Road, Stanford  Rivers was a viable site for the Council House building program and should progress to the detailed planning stage.  
P14.079
COMMUNITY GAMES
Councillors NOTED that after the great success of the Community Games in Essex in 2014, and still building on the Legacy of the London 2012 Games, Active Essex, the County Sports Partnership of Essex, are once again inviting communities to take part in the Community Games, which is a way to bring communities together to take part in sporting and cultural activities!  Community Games must include both sporting and cultural/art activities, and some sort of ceremony, ideally an opening and/or closing ceremony. A community could be a street, an estate, regular users of a park or other public space, etc. It is important that the Games are driven and shaped by a community and although an event can be facilitated by a local authority or other statutory organisation, the community itself must be instrumental in the development and delivery of the event. It must be local, accessible and convenient, be fun, friendly and open to all and reflect and celebrate the  communities’ diversity. Communities are able to apply for funding of £400 towards any such event. The deadline for application is Friday January 30th 2015.  Cllr Jackson suggested that perhaps the Toot Hill Village Show could incorporate this event, and it was AGREED to pass these details onto the organiser.

P14.080
TOOT HILL VILLAGE HALL

a) Community Initiatives Fund Application

Councillors NOTED that the Parish Council has been successful it its application for funding for repair works to the Car Park at the Village Hall.  The funding received is £9,700.  This, together with the £3,500 from the current earmarked reserves, makes a total of £13,200 to be put towards these works.  Three quotations have been received.  It was AGREED that the Chairman and Cllr Tallon should discuss the proposed works with the Toot Hill Village Hall Committee, agree how to proceed, and report back to Council.

b) Changes to Governing Document

Councillors NOTED that following discussion with the Charity Commission, the Clerk has a meeting with Sue Shepherd of the RCCE on 22nd January to discuss changes to the Governing Document.

P14.081  DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS



Councillors NOTED the dates of the next meetings:

· Thursday 12th March 2015

· Thursday 14th May 2015

Meeting Closed 19.01 

Signed ........................................    Date ............................[image: image1.png]
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